

PLAIN CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING
MARCH 20, 2025

The City Council of Plain City convened in a regular meeting at City Hall, 4160 W 2200 N in Plain City, on Thursday, March 20, 2025 also accessible via ZOOM beginning at 6:30 p.m.                      	
Present:         	Mayor Jon Beesley, Councilmembers Luigi Panunzio, Jed Jenkins, Rachael Beal and Jan Wilson 
Excused:	Councilmember Adam Favero
Staff:               	Dan Schuler, Stacy Adams
Present:         	Shawna Faulkner, Stacey Dixon, Casey Christiansen, Matthew Gwynn, Jason Jacobson, Nicole Jacobson, Kathleen Jacobson, Jessie Jacobson
Via on Zoom: 	Diane Hirschi, Brandon Richards

Call to Order:                                               Mayor Beesley
Pledge of Allegiance:                                  Mayor Beesley
Invocation/Moment of Silence/Thought:    Councilmember Beal

Approval of Minutes from March 6, 2025
[bookmark: _Hlk184201332]Councilmember Beal moved to approve the regular and work meeting minutes from March 6, 2025 as presented. Councilmember Wilson seconded the motion. Councilmembers Panunzio, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.

Comments: Public
Representative Matthew Gwynn gave a brief update of the recent legislative sessions and bills that been passed regarding tax cuts to social security, income tax, military tax credits, child tax benefits, public education, first time home buyer program and homeless services. Also bills pertaining to public safety, juvenile court, social services and energy bills. He welcomed anyone to reach out if there are any questions.

Jason Jacobson was invited by Councilmember Beal to come talk to the City Council about their son Mason, who they lost to suicide. They started making benches, called Mason Benches, out of skateboards to honor their son and raise awareness of teen suicide. They build benches and donate them to organizations and help raise funds to help support suicide prevention. They would like to donate one for the City’s 4th of July event as a raffle or auction prize. They would love to get the word out to the community for support and to be able to donate to schools or organizations to help more kids in the community. They also created a page on Facebook with information, pictures and videos of installing the first one. They are hoping to get information out for donations of skateboards or even volunteers to help build and assemble the benches. Mayor Beesley stated that he thinks it is a great idea and the City would love to have a bench as a separate raffle item and to get with Councilmember Beal on the specifics and have it here for the event by July 2nd. Jason stated they just wanted to get the word out to help other teens that they are not alone and to find something positive. 

Report from Planning Commission
Commissioner Faulkner stated at the last Planning Commission meeting they set a public hearing for a rezone. Also, they had a discussion regarding secondary water, and had a lot of questions and hesitation. Mayor Beesley asked if the Planning Commission could start to looking into conditional uses pertaining to a shooting range on a possible application coming forward. Also, accessory buildings being built prior to primary residence and a timeline on completion, like six months to a year and come back with their recommendations to City Council on that. 

Introduction:  New Fire Department Assistant Chief
Captain Casey Christiansen stated he has been with Plain City Fire for over 6 years. He was born in Utah and lived mostly in Northern Utah. Also works for Nucor in Brigham City as a safety quality environmental supervisor. He is a licensed civil engineer in Utah, California and Washington. He also holds certificates for fire and medical, hazmat awareness, hazmat ops, fire instructor, ADL pumper, EMT advanced CPR Instructor, EMS training officer instructor, and most recently, a mental health first aid instructor for the National Council of Well-Being.  Mayor Beesley stated Casey is extremely dedicated to the Plain City Fire Department.  Councilmember Beal asked if he would be willing to instruct CPR classes at the City for students and community residents. Casey stated they have the training equipment at the Fire Station and would be happy to set something up for the City and residents. 

Discussion/Motion:  Stacey Dixon – Presentation and Donation for a Community Play
[bookmark: _Hlk193367654]Stacey Dixon stated she wanted to answer any questions the Council might have on putting together a community play.  She had previously approached the Mayor. Stacey stated that theater has been popular lately and wanted to provide opportunities for actors and residents to participate. There are lots of teenagers and actors wanting to audition but only so many parts to be cast. She stated she has started reaching out to cities and communities to gauge sponsor interest and involvement as well as donations. She has reached out to a few local high schools, trying to find a local venue to hold the event but has not gotten too far and has not been able to guarantee a location or funding. Several local high schools are not available during the summer but might have one option, wanting to stay as local as possible. She does not have a director, productions crew, choreographer or actors set up at this point, but did apply for the rights to a play she would like to put on, “Bye Bye Birdie” and was approved just a few days ago. She wanted to talk with the City before any money is spent and is 100% sure she would be able to get funding.  Councilmember Wilson asked about the venue location and amount of funding needed. Stacey stated that bare bones is around $16,000 – $20,000. Kaysville is spending around $35,000 on their play. We could also maybe charge for tickets to recoup some fees. Councilmember Wilson stated she likes the idea, but without a budget, a venue and a timeline, she is a little leery about putting a donation amount on it. She wants to support a community play that is held in the local community. Councilmember Beal stated this could be put this aside for a next year budget discussion. Mayor Beesley asked the Council if they would like to table the motion until they look at the budget and have more information. Councilmember Beal made the motion to table discussion of a donation for a community play for a future date.  Councilmember Wilson seconded the motion.  Councilmembers Panunzio, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye.  The motion carried.

Motion: Approval of Business Licenses
None.

Motion:  Approval of Warrant Register
See warrant register dated 3/01/2025 to 3/18/2025. Councilmember Beal moved to approve and pay the bills as presented. Councilmember Panunzio seconded the motion. Councilmembers Panunzio, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried. 

Report from City Council
Councilmember Beal brought up Founders Day since they had mentioned it earlier. She has had residents reach out asking if they could volunteer and help with Founders Day. It has been budgeted for several years but we have not done anything with it. She is wondering if we could start working on it and get some ideas for next year. Mayor Beesley stated it is a long-standing tradition and we have gotten away from that and would be awesome to get that going again. Councilmember Beal stated Western Weber CTC held their youth retreat and it went really well. They also held a literacy night at Silver Ridge Elementary and provided books to students along with different activities. Also, she was at some City parks recently and asked people what they wanted to see in future parks. They said they really wanted more basketball and less pickleball courts, also volleyball courts, even frisbee golf. Maybe could also add some circuit training stations along the City trails, could maybe even be a Scouting project. Also asked for larger monkey bars and more water fountains, with multiple faucets. Another thought along the lines of art & culture, maybe could have art installations along the trail system, could even commission local artists to features along the trail.  

Councilmember Wilson asked Dan to provide info on Weber County easy RAMP grant.  Dan noted that the City ended up submitting three grants at $2,000 apiece. One was for an attachment for the Splash pad. Each attachment is $5,000 so it will go towards that. A second one was to take down the chain link fence at Town Square and over at the Lions Club as they have seen better days. Will replace the small 3-foot chain link fence with white vinyl and rail like have done at Lee Olsen Park. It will also allow to move a sprinkler filter above ground for automatic and better protected. The third grant was for the Concert in Park to go towards artist Collin Raye. Typically, the City will hear back next month on those grants. 

Mayor Beesley stated the City was approved for the General Plan update.  Diane stated that the City applied for $85,000 with a $10,000 match but were granted $120,000.  It is great news. 

At 7:37 p.m. Councilmember Wilson moved to adjourn and was seconded by Councilmember Beal. The vote was unanimous.                                                                                  	
                                                                                       	

	___________________________________			___________________________________	
Mayor                                                           			City Recorder


Date approved _______________________
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